
April 4, 2016 
 

The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, April 4, 2016, at 7:30 p.m. 
at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 17602. The 
meeting was called to order by Mr. John Blowers, Chairman and was followed by the Pledge of 
Allegiance. In addition to Mr. Blowers, supervisors present were: Mr. Dave Buckwalter,  
Mr. Glenn Eberly, Mr. Corey Meyer and Mr. Ethan Demme.  Also present was Mr. Ralph 
Hutchison, Township Manager and Jeanne Glick, Finance Director 
 
The following persons signed in as being present in the audience: 
 
Jason Shaner, Impact Engineering, representing Allan S. Fisher 
Allan S. Fisher 
John David Fisher 
Don Broderick, 2187 Lincoln Highway East, representing Superior Homes 
Lynn Commero, Lancaster Newspapers 
George Desmond, 1085 Manheim Pike, Lancaster, PA, representing Bird In Hand  
John Smucker, Bird In Hand 
Ken Esh, Gordonville, representing Gordonville Fire & EMS 
Peter Scudner, Lancaster 
Jeffrey Cutler, 67 Cambridge Village, Tax Collector 
Detective Christopher Jones, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Chief John Bowman, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Leon Fisher, Gordonville EMS 
Tim Melton, EHFS 
Sgt. Randy Shrom, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Lt. Rob Eachus, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Officer Bryan Kondras, East Lampeter Township Police Department 
Brian Spray, RettewAssociates, representing Tanger Outlets 
Charles Horsham, Tanger Outlets 
Scott Shearer, PFM Group 
 
Minutes of the March 21, 2016 Regular Meeting 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if there were any additions or corrections regarding the minutes of the 
March 21, 2016 regular meeting as prepared.  
 
A motion was made by Mr. Demme to dispense with the reading of the minutes and approve the 
minutes as presented.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and the motion was passed by unanimous 
voice vote. 
 
Bills: 
 
Chairman Blowers indicated that bills to be paid from various funds in the amount of $249,090.88 
were presented for payment. Chairman Blowers discussed some of the larger items included in 
the amount was a payment in the amount of $6,279.85 to EAW Security for camera damage from 
a lightning strike (an insurance claim is pending), a payment in the amount of $54,360.00 to 



Ronks Fire Company for the Squad Vehicle purchase (Township share of 60%), and a payment 
in the amount of $64,400.00 to Morgan Stanley for monthly pension deposits ($55,000 to the 
police plan and $9,400 to the non-uniformed plan). 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Demme to approve the payment of the 
bills as listed in the amount of $249,090.88.  The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Swearing in of New Police Officers 
 
Chief Bowman introduced Ms. Jennifer Leya who is 24 years old and is a 2013 graduate of 
Community College of Allegheny with an Associate Degree in Criminal Justice.  He stated that she 
completed her Police Academy Act 121 training at the Reading Police Academy and will be 
assigned to Platoon #4 in the Patrol Division. 
 
Chief Bowman also introduced Mr. Chad Snader who is 24 years old and is a graduate of Warwick 
High School.  He stated that he completed his Act 121 Police Training at the IUP Police Academy 
in Indiana, Pennsylvania and he will be assigned to Officer Jordan Miller for his field training. 
 
Chairman Blowers swore in Officer Jennifer Leya and Officer Chad Snader to the East Lampeter 
Township Police Department. 
 
Police Department Recognition Presentations – Chief Bowman 
 
Chief Bowman recognized Detective Chris Jones a 15 year veteran of the East Lampeter Township 
Police Department.  He stated that in March 2015 Detective Jones was assigned a sexual assault 
case.  He stated the detective had the victims Fitbit tracking device analyzed.  He stated that the 
Fitbit contained evidence that refuted the victim’s story and false report charges were filed.  He 
stated that the case received National Media attention as it appears to be the first reported case of 
wearable technology being analyzed and used as evidence.  He stated that an Atlanta, Georgia 
news agency interviewed Detective Jones and the Today Show is going to be talking with him for 
an interview and broadcast.  He stated that this is a result of Detective Jones innovative police 
work.  He also recognized Detective Jones investigative skills in an overdose heroin death in Leola 
which enabled him to identify a suspect and make an arrest for a drug delivery resulting in death.  
He congratulated Detective Jones.   
 
Chief Bowman introduced Mr. Leon Fisher the Chief of Gordonville EMS.  Mr. Fisher stated on 
February 19th they were dispatched to a vehicle accident with entrapment in the creek.  He stated 
that East Lampeter Township Police Department were first on the scene.  He stated that when EMS 
arrived the patient was already extracted from the vehicle by Lt. Rob Eachus, Sgt. Randy Shrom 
and Officer Bryan Kondras.  He introduced Mr. Tim Melton from EHFS who presented the 
officers with certificates/awards and thanked the officers for a job well done.  Mr. Melton 
introduced the accident victim by the name of Thelma.  Thelma also thanked the officers and 
presented them each a token of her appreciation.   
 
Chairman Blowers expressed his appreciation to the East Lampeter Township Police Department, 
the four volunteer fire companies and the surrounding EMS providers that service the community.   



 
 
 
Old Business: 
 

a. Desmond/Smucker Request for Modifications: 2696/2698 Old Philadelphia Pike – Land 
Development Plan #01-12 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  Mr. John Smucker was present. 
 
Mr. Smucker is requesting a modification to a land development plan that was approved in 2001 
for the Desmond property located at the corner of Maple Ave and Route 340.  He stated that 
during the course of development & improvement a change was made in the installation of the 
sidewalk.  He stated the sidewalk was moved from the front of the building to the side of the 
building to better serve their guests.  He stated that he acquired the property and discovered that 
a few items hadn’t been resolved in regards to financial security.  He is asking the Board to make 
a modification to the land development plan to enable him to continue with the sidewalks in the 
present location instead of the location of the approved plan.  He stated that it has been working 
well for the past 12 years. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if there were any staff issues.  Mr. Hutchison replied 
there were no issues.  
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the Desmond/Smucker Request for Modification for 
2696/2698 Old Philadelphia Pike for Land Development Plan #01-12.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded 
the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Financial Security Reduction Request – Family Chiropractic: 1715-1717 Old 
Philadelphia Pike 

 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  No one was present. 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Township engineer has reviewed the project and is recommending 
a reduction in financial security in the amount of $38,966.00 leaving a remaining balance of 
$15,276.00. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Financial Security Reduction Request for Family 
Chiropractic at 1715-1717 Old Philadelphia Pike in the amount of $38,966.00 leaving a 
remaining balance of $15,276.00.  Mr. Demme seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote. 
 

c. Financial Security Reduction Request – Clark Equipment: 2205 Old Philadelphia Pike 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  No one was present. 
 



Chairman Blowers stated that the Township engineer has reviewed the project and is 
recommending a reduction in financial security in the amount of $102,708.00 leaving a 
remaining balance of $20,006.00.   Mr. Blowers asked Mr. Hutchison if there were any concerns 
with the engineer’s comments.  Mr. Hutchison replied there were none.   
 
Mr. Demme made a motion to approve the Financial Security Reduction Request for Clark 
Equipment at 2205 Old Philadelphia Pike in the amount of $102,708.00 leaving a remaining 
balance of $20,006.00.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice 
vote. 
 
New Business: 
 

a. Tanger Outlets Expansion Land Development Plan #16-01: 311 S.K. Tanger Blvd. 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  Mr. Brian Spray and Mr. 
Charles Horsham were present. 
 
Mr. Spray reviewed the proposed project by stating that the applicant is proposing to expand the 
existing Tanger Center off to the East onto a section of property they purchased from the Host.  
He stated that they are proposing to remove 2 existing buildings and construct 4 additional 
buildings.  He stated that to service the new section an additional access is proposed between the 
former Ramada and Country Inn to connect with the existing light at Route 30 and Dutch 
Wonderland.  He stated that Mr. Horsham has worked a deal with the owners of Country Inn for 
a connection with the Country Inn and they have worked out turn restrictions with Township 
staff. 
 
He then reviewed the waivers they are requesting from the David Miller letter dated March 14, 
2016.  The waivers requested include wavier #1 a waiver of the preliminary plan, waiver #2 a 
waiver of the Right of Way of Route 30 where Tanger stays the same at existing entrance, the 
Ramada and Country Inn only provide ROW required by PennDOT, waivers #3, #4, #5 waivers 
of widening of Millstream Road instead the applicant is proposing in lieu of widening they will 
provide a hike/bike trail from Route 30 to the entrance of outlets, waiver #6 a waiver for 
sidewalks at the rear of  the buildings due to limited parking to be utilized by employees, and 
waiver #7 requesting that recreation shown on site of the proposed recreation area to the west of 
Building #15 and the hike/bike path count towards the Township requirement for open space.  
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that staff met with the applicant earlier in the day to discuss improvements 
to Route 30 and PennDOT issues especially at the intersection at Dutch Wonderland and the 
impact of improvements on adjacent driveways and how to address them.  Chairman Blowers 
asked if PennDOT had come back with an approval of the Transportation Improvement Plan.   
Mr. Hutchison stated that the applicant should be resubmitting an application to PennDOT 
shortly and hope to have a decision soon. The Board and Mr. Spray discussed parking behind the 
buildings, sidewalks, the bus entrance, and the possible locations of the connection to the 
Country Inn.   
 



Mr. Blowers asked if the tot lot and bike/hike path would be sufficient for in lieu of parks and 
open space.  Mr. Hutchison replied that staff was in agreement with this proposal. Mr. Spray 
stated that they are proposing an 8 feet wide path instead of a 12 foot wide path to have a 
consistent size along Millstream Road.  Mr. Hutchison asked if the survey information for 
Millstream Road determined if its width is uniform.  Mr. Spray stated that it varies in some 
places to 24 feet to as low as 20 feet. Mr. Hutchison stated that ideally a uniform width would 
improve conditions and safety.  Mr. Blowers commented that the applicant is not impacting 
Millstream Road so they shouldn’t be required to modify the roadway.  Mr. Hutchison stated that 
the trail is in lieu of frontage improvements that would have been required which would have 
widen the roadway.  Mr. Spray stated they are proposing an 8 foot path with a 5 foot shoulder off 
the edge.  Mr. Hutchison suggested in terms of the design that the location of the walkway 
should be off the center line rather than off the existing edge because Millstream Road may 
change in the future.  Mr. Spray stated would be ok but that it may interfere with the ROW’s for 
the Historical center and school fields who do not want them to go into their properties. 
 
Mr. Hutchison announced that the applicant also has an application pending for a Conditional 
Use modification on April 18, 2016.  Mr. Horsham asked that the Board act on this plan so that 
they can move forward securing their agreements.  Mr. Spray stated that he had no reservations 
with the comments in the other review letters.   
 
Mr. Buckwalter made a motion to approve the Tanger Outlets Expansion Land Development 
Plan #16-01 for 311 S.K. Tanger Boulevard subject to the David Miller letter dated March 14, 
2016 granting the waivers #1, #2, #3, #4, #5, #6 with the exception that it be applied to building 
#15, and #7 accepting the proposal and subject to the letters from HRG dated January 27, 2016, 
the Grove Miller Engineer letter dated March 31, 2016, the PennDOT letter dated  
March 24, 2016, and the LCPC letter dated January 12, 2016.  Mr. Eberly seconded the motion 
and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. Fisher Lot Add-on Plan #16-04: 2909 Lincoln Highway East 
 
Chairman Blowers asked if anyone was present for this project.  Mr. Jason Shaner was present. 
 
Mr. Shaner of Impact Engineering is representing Mr. Allan Fisher and his son John David 
Fisher.  He stated that the property is located at 2909 Lincoln Highway East and that they are 
proposing to relocate the lot line.  He stated that a retail use was approved on the property in 
1986 and there is a dwelling.  He stated that there is a lease with the neighboring property that 
Mr. Fisher’s brother Ivan owns.  He stated that they are looking to extinguish the lease and 
relocate the property line.  He stated that there is no development or improvement being made to 
the property.  He stated that they are asking for a frontage improvement deferral agreement for 
the widening and curb and sidewalks until the Township deems it necessary.  He stated that they 
are requesting a waiver of the preliminary plan. 
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to approve the Fisher Lot Add-on Plan #16-04 for 2909 Lincoln 
Highway East subject to the David Miller letter granting the waiver of the preliminary plan and 
deferral of the frontage improvements with an agreement.  Mr. Meyer seconded the motion and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote. 



 
 
 
Other Business: 
 

a. Presentation re: Debt Refinancing and Possible New Money Borrowing 
 
Mr. Scott Shearer from PFM gave a presentation to the Board regarding debt refinancing and 
possible new money borrowing.  He reviewed the proposed refunding of the Series of 2011, 
Series of 1999 Emmaus and a Series A of 1999 Emmaus.  He stated that PFM could send out a 
Bank Loan RFP and report back with results compared to a bond issue for the Township’s May 
meeting.  He discussed some of the schedules for the Bonds.  He reviewed a summary of new 
money options.  The Board discussed projects that will need capital needs funding in the future. 
The Board and Mr. Shearer had a discussion on the different options available to the Township.    
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to authorize the Bank Loan RFP process with PFM refinancing of 
debt and up to an additional $3 million.  Mr. Buckwalter seconded the motion and it was passed 
by unanimous voice vote. 
 

b. MS4 Report 
 
Mr. Hutchison stated that the Board has been provided an update from Ms. Kalupson regarding 
MS4.  He stated that the most significant item is the completion and submission of the 
Chesapeake Bay Pollution Reduction Plan was submitted to DEP. 
 
Public Comment: 
 
Mr. Peter Scudner, Township resident living at 2117 Waterford Drive, asked questions related to 
a drawings presented at the March 21, 2016 meeting regarding the construction for the wall and 
the swale location for the project at 2270 Lincoln Highway East. Mr. Hutchison responded that it 
is part of the approved Land Development Plan that reflects the location of the wall and how 
stormwater is to be managed from the site. Mr. Buckwalter stated that the Township holds 
financial security for the project until the Township engineer confirms the project is built to the 
approved plan. Chairman Blowers stated that the contractor has to follow the approved plan from 
June 2015.   
 
Mr. Scudner also asked about the Tanger Outlet’s project and the Country Inn and Suites.  The 
Board responded it is an attempt to connect Tanger to the Country Inn and Suites. 
 
Mr. Ken Esh from Gordonville EMS thanked the Police Department for their support.  He also 
thanked the Board for what they do.  He expressed concern on what to do if they find a property 
that is unsafe.  Mr. Hutchison stated that they may contact the Township office and report the 
property because the Township has a Property Maintenance Code that went into effect January 1, 
2016. 
 



Mr. Jeffrey Cutler, Township Tax Collector, commented on the Officer of the Year award 
presentation from the March 21, 2016 meeting stating that the Board may want to consider 
naming the award after a historical figure.  Mr. Buckwalter stated that the award is presented by 
the Lions Club not the Township. 
 
Adjournment: 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Eberly and seconded by Mr. Buckwalter to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, April 18, 2016 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ralph Hutchison 
































